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CHESAPEAKE BAY and WATER RESOURCES POLICY COMMITTEE




777 North Capitol Street, N.E.

Washington, D.C. 20002

MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 20, 2009, MEETING

ATTENDANCE:
Members and alternates:

Chair Cathy Drzyzgula, City of Gaithersburg
Vice Chair Hamid Karimi, District of Columbia
Karen Pallansch, Alexandria Sanitation Authority
Penelope Gross, Fairfax County
J Davis, City of Greenbelt

Bruce Williams, Takoma Park

Tim Goodfellow, Frederick County

Glen Rubis, Loudoun County

Meo Curtis, Montgomery County

Beverly Warfield, Prince George’s County

Mark Charles, City of Rockville

Mohsin Siddique, District of Columbia WASA

J. L. Hearn, WSSC

Staff:
Stuart Freudberg, DEP

Ted Graham, DEP
Steve Bieber, DEP

Tanya Spano, DEP

Nicole Hange, Legal

Paul DesJardin, DCPS
Karl Berger, DEP
Visitors:
J. Charles Fox, EPA
1. Introductions and Announcements

Chair Drzyzgula called the meeting to order at approximately 10:05 a.m.
2. Approval of Meeting Summary for Sept. 18, 2009
The members approved the draft summary.
3. Local Governments’ Role in the Bay Program
J. Charles Fox, Senior Adviser to the EPA Administrator for Chesapeake Bay and Anacostia River restoration efforts, discussed the status of efforts to revitalize the restoration effort and its implications for local governments in the region.
He said the agency is on track to issuing its Bay-wide series of TMDLs by December 2010 and that, although the specific numbers associated with this action will be defined at the state level and in more general terms, eventually, local governments should expect to see specific requirements as a result.

Mr. Fox said achieving the reductions in nutrients and sediment that the TMDL will require will be a formidable challenge for all the sources of pollution and levels of government involved. For local governments in urban regions, the challenge of achieving reductions in urban stormwater pollution will focus on three broad areas, he said. These include the need for stricter standards for new development and redevelopment, although he did say that redevelopment standards will not be as strict as those for new development. There also will need to be a focus on retrofitting older areas with no or inadequate stormwater controls. Noting that such retrofits tend to be expensive and difficult for local governments to implement, he said that the Clean Water Act gives federal and state governments the authority to require retrofits in certain areas, such as large parking lots.
Discussion:  Mr. Karimi, noting that about one-third of the District’s land area is occupied by federal property, said it is very important for the federal government to lead by example in terms of stormwater management. Mr. Fox said that there is a federal commitment to do this, but he also noted that EPA faces limitations in its ability to require things of fellow federal agencies. He added, however, that federal agencies are subject to the environmental regulations issued by states. The District does not qualify as a state in this regard, but he said that the city could work with EPA to craft requirements that will impact federal property in the District.
Mr. Charles asked whether EPA or the states would issue so-called MS4 permits for municipal stormwater systems in line with Bay restoration requirements and whether those permits would include specific allocations for nutrient and sediment discharges. Mr. Fox replied that the initial TMDL probably would not have that level of specificity, but he said that such specificity will be needed to achieve what’s needed. Ms. Curtis noted that Maryland is moving ahead with Bay-related allocations in the MS4 permits it is issuing.
Chair Drzyzgula asked how EPA would address the consequences for states and other parties that do not wind up meeting the new Bay requirements. For local governments that are meeting these requirements, she asked that they not be penalized for the failures of others in the same watershed, state or region.
Ms. Gross requested that EPA regulations not set up local governments for failure. She expressed concern about EPA’s proposed emphasis on meeting pre-development hydrology under regulations for new development as well as the new regulatory emphasis on so called “low impact development” stormwater management practices. She said she is not convinced that this relatively new management philosophy will work as well as advertised. Noting some of the practices being proposed for a new TMDL in the county’s Accotink Creek TMDL include ripping up homeowners’ driveways,  she said that regulators may be going beyond what people will accept. Finally, noting that state officials in Richmond are now backing away from the ambitious proposals for new stormwater management regulations in Virginia, she added that EPA needs to recognize differences in the various Bay states and approach its regulatory agenda with flexibility. In reply, Mr. Fox said EPA is mindful of these issues.
Mr. Karimi asked that EPA direct more resources to monitoring the new set of stormwater BMPs, so that every local government in the region doesn’t have to do so. Mr. Fox said that more Bay Program technical resources have gone into agricultural efforts in the past 15 years, but he said that is now changing and he expects more resources will be devoted to urban stormwater management.

In response to a question from Mr. Graham about what EPA intends to propose as consequences for not meeting TMDL goals, Mr. Fox outlined the agency’s current  thinking. He said EPA has decided that it must approach the issue differently than it has in the past and intends to borrow some practices from the way Clean Air Act regulations are handled. Among the options it has for penalizing states that are not meeting the goals, he said, are objecting to any permits states issue under the Clean Water Act and denying any permits that authorize new or expanded discharges of pollutants. In what he described as a draconian measure, the agency could assume direct control over a state’s Clean Water Act permitting function. Mr. Fox noted that the Bay legislation intrdocued by Maryland Sen. Ben Cardin would expand upon this authority and bring EPA’s water-based regulations more in line with its air-based regulations. He noted that air regulations have often allowed the cost of controls to be incorporated in products, such as catalytic converters for cars. A similar approach to water quality regulations might be to require develops to p0ay the costs of retrofitting large-scale impervious surfaces, such as mall parking lots.

4.
Review of COG’s Legislative Priorities
Ms. Hange, COG’s policy coordinator, reviewed COG’s 2010 legislative policy document, which was adopted at the November COG Board meeting. The document, developed by COG’s legislative directors committee, lists 10 state legislative priorities, which are divided into four top priorities and six additional ones. The top priorities include one concerning stormwater management funding and regulation and the additional priorities include one on the Chesapeake Bay.
Ms. Hange said the policy document is meant to provide a general framework and that COG could still take specific positions on specific bills. She noted the policy platform would guide COG representatives attending planned legislative outreach events in Annapolis and Richmond during the upcoming general assembly sessions.

Discussion:  Ms. Gross reinforced Ms. Hange’s comments, noting that the document is meant to provide COG officials with a message when they meet with state legislators on their own turf.
Ms. Davis requested that COG staff distribute the document to other regional organizations representing local governments, such as the Maryland and Virginia municipal leagues and the state associations of counties. Ms. Hange said she would do this.
State Legislative Update

Mr. Bieber provided a brief overview of expected 2010  state legislative action affecting the Bay. He noted that funding issues are expected to dominate sessions in both states and that there may efforts to cut funding for Bay-related projects. He also noted that Maryland legislators may again debate a proposal introduced in the 2009 session that would impose a fee on impervious surfaces to raise funds for urban stormwater projects.
Discussion:  Both Ms. Curtis and Mr. Charles said that this legislation as it was introduced last year would have resulted in an overall decrease in the funds that Montgomery County and Rockville, respectively, currently collect to fund stormwater management programs.
5.
Recommendation on Federal Bay Legislation
Mr. Bieber provided a staff summary of legislation introduced by Maryland Sen. Ben Cardin that seeks to accelerate Bay restoration efforts in reauthorizing Section 117 of the Clean Water Act.  His “Chesapeake Clean Water and Ecosystem Restoration Act of 2009,” S. 1816, would codify the current TMDL development process in federal statute and give EPA additional enforcement authority.
Mr. Bieber noted that the bill emerged in late October after a series of legislative hearings at which CBPC Chair Cathy Drzyzgula provided testimony and after a meeting between legislative staff and staff from COG and some of its member governments. Some of the concerns note at these session were addressed in the introduced language of the bill and some were not, he said. Mr. Bieber noted that Sen. Cardin attended the October COG Board meeting to discuss his proposed legislation. He also noted that the bill has been endorsed in a letter of support from Montgomery County Executive Ike Leggett and, individually, by Fairfax County Supervisor Gerry Hyland.

Discussion:  Ms. Curtis said that the letter of support from Montgomery County does not mean that some of the bill’s provisions could not be improved upon. However, she added, the county’s leaders are very interested in the bill’s promise of a dedicated funding source for urban stormwater projects.

Ms. Gross indicated that the Environmental Committee of the Fairfax Board of Supervisors is scheduled to discuss the bill next week. She noted a number of concerns she has with the bill in its current form. These include the $1.5 billion the bill would allocate (not appropriate) for urban stormwater projects, which she said is far less than the cost of stormwater retrofit projects that the Bay Program has estimated is needed as part of the restoration effort. She also expressed concern about the potential new regulations that could be established under the bill.

After further discussion, Mr. Berger asked if the committee was prepared to make any recommendation concerning this legislation to the COG Board. The members indicated they would like to get more information about the bill

Action item:  The committee directed COG staff to organize a panel discussion on the legislation for its January meeting.
6. Review of EPA’s Draft Strategy for Bay Restoration
Ms. Spano noted that EPA and other federal agencies recently issued a “Section 203” report in response to President Obama’s May 12, 2009, Executive Order on Chesapeake Bay restoration. The report follows up on a series of earlier reports by the agencies and outlines a federal strategy for accelerating restoration progress, she said. The report discusses some of the new things that EPA might do under its regulatory powers as well as new initiatives for transportation practices, climate change and landscape preservation.
Noting that the comment deadline for this draft report is Jan. 8, 2010, Ms. Spano said COG staff has not yet had an opportunity to analyze this report. She also said that staff would like to check with other COG committees involved with air quality and climate change to see if they had any response to this report. She recommended that the committee write to request an extension of the comment deadline.
Action item:  The committee authorized a letter from the Chair requesting an extension in the comment deadline. It directed COG staff to compile comments in conjunction with other relevant policy committees and to work with the CBPC’s executive committee in preparing final comments for transmission to EPA.
7. Review of Greater Washington 2050 Report
Mr. DesJardin reviewed the work of the Greater Washington 2050 Coalition in developing its 64-page report that outlines a vision for the future of the region. He discussed why 2050 was chosen as the focus of these future planning efforts. He briefly reviewed some of the major elements of the report, which describes a series of goals, targets and indicators designed to mark progress toward the overall vision.
Mr. DesJardin also noted that the report is in its final review draft and that the final comment deadline is Nov. 30. After that, the COG Board is expected to take action on a final draft of the report at its January 2010 meeting. Adoption of the report is expected to begin action on developing a regional compact among COG’s members supporting progress towards the 2050 vision.
8. New Business
None was offered.
9. Adjourn

The meeting was adjourned at approximately 12:10 p.m.
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